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National Fraternity President's Message To Us,
By Jim "Lurch" Larson, W'72, Epsilon Rho
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Brothers,

When will Cal Poly let Epsilon Rho back on campus as a recognized fraternity?  When will National begin to recruit at Poly in order to restart our chapter?  When will we be able to recreate the great fraternity chapter we all remember?

These are questions I hear frequently from brothers, and they are the same questions the National Fraternity has been discussing diligently with Cal Poly officials over the last 24 months!  We thought we had all reached agreement a couple months ago!  The University wanted us back, the IFC approved our return, Poly was going to let Delta Sigma Phi be the one fraternity to return to campus this coming 2020-21 school year... but then things changed in our world.  Pandemic!  Poly, just like the majority of other colleges in the country, has been thrown into a new world of massive uncertainty. 

Even though the school was facing unprecedented health care, educational format and financial concerns, Poly was still initially inclined to let Delta Sigma Phi rejoin their Greek community in the upcoming school year.  Plans were underway at National Headquarters to send our New Chapter Development and Recruitment team to Poly, and for us to begin forming a new Founding Fathers group in the Winter of the 2020-21 school year.  Our target had been to initiate a strong group of new brothers into the Fraternity before the school year's conclusion in June 2021. 

However, as information about the numbers of both new and returning students for this coming Fall Quarter began to take shape, Cal Poly and the Fraternity both began to wonder about this potential timetable.  Would students be concerned about social distancing?  Would IFC be able to organize a normal Fall Rush period in 2020?  Would our National team be able to find enough interest in light of myriad concerns many new students and their families will be facing this Fall?  In short, we all wondered aloud if this was the optimal time to try and reopen our chapter.

Your National Fraternity asked itself another serious question.  With all the issues facing our existing 106 chapters, and the help many of them would need during these months and next school year, would National be able to provide the commitment of time and manpower to effectively launch a new chapter?  We had chosen five schools to launch new chapters in the  2020-21 school year.  These included such Greek stalwarts as Wisconsin and Alabama - and Cal Poly!  

When we start a new chapter we look for several things.  These include a strong and vibrant environment, a healthy and active alumni support team, and an enabling and supportive school administration.  In addition we need the ability by National to provide sustained support and direction.  We asked ourselves if we had what we needed to be successful.  Given the California State University System's recent announcement of altered Fall term operations, these questions seem very pertinent to consider. (*)
To that end, it was jointly decided by Cal Poly and Delta Sigma Phi to delay our planned 2020-21 restart.  It was decided to place us into what we feel will be a more opportunity-rich situation by waiting until the Fall of 2021.  Cal Poly has not absolutely assured us that we will still be allowed to reopen at that time.  However, all indications are positive; we feel that the National Fraternity will be in a better position to support that effort if we wait until then.  We have made a similar decision for all but one of our planned new chapters.  

Brothers, I would have loved nothing more than to have called for our Epsilon Rho undergraduate chapter during the roll call at our LA Convention in July of 2021 - and welcomed our chapter back into the Triangle!  However, for the reasons I've given, we are all sure our revised timetable is the right decision at this time.  I’m still expecting our Epsilon Rho Alumni Association, which is a roll call and voting member of the Triangle, to be highly represented at Convention!  We will use this opportunity to show all our National brothers assembled therein what we mean when we say… Delta Sigma Phi For Life!

YITBOS, Lurch
(*) (Editor's Note:  Lurch is referring to the May 12, 2020, CSU system announcement for its 23 campuses, which includes Cal Poly / SLO.  This announcement stated, "It intends to go without in-person instruction for most classes in the fall term (Fall 2020), a major signal that the coronavirus pandemic will keep some college campuses largely empty for months to come.  The plans will mean a continuation of remote teaching at all 23 campuses in the Cal State system, affecting most of its 482,000 students."  On this same date, Mike Uhlenkamp, Cal State spokesman, said the decision was in the, "best interests of health and safety of faculty, staff, and students.")
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How Our National Fraternity Re-Develops A Chapter - Part 2,
Developed From Contributions By Ry Beck, Director of Fraternity Growth

Previously, Part 1 of this series was presented in the Fall 2019 Alumni Newsletter.  An initial phase can occur 1-5 years in advance of establishing a new chapter.  Initial conversations between National Fraternity staff and the University's administration focus on helping the Fraternity better understand the campus community, the University's future initiatives, and their policies related to starting a chapter on campus.  
We are in phase 2 of this process.  In phase 2, these initial conversations have progressed to a formal process for reaching an agreement, although no signed agreement is yet in-hand due to the rapidly changing uncertainties created by the national health emergency.  This agreement is benefitted by input from the University, the Greek Community, and student leaders which set expectations and a scope of work that all parties believe will lead to a positive experience for students joining the organization.  Chapter alumni will be kept informed and asked for feedback on the scope of work, expectations from the National office and campus partner, and the alumni board’s planned advisory and financial support for a new chapter.
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Bond Eternal:  ACB's VP-Leadership Bob "Ace" Veazie, S'76, And His Legacy:  "Leading By Values" - The Decision-Making Model He Created,
         By Yabut
Brother Veazie died suddenly at home, with his wife by his side, of a heart attack on Sunday, March 8, 2020, at the age of 63.  He passionately loved our chapter and the mission of developing young men.  He served our Brotherhood across almost two decades as ACB Treasurer, then as ACB President, and was serving as ACB Vice President of Leadership when he passed.
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Ace served as Hewlett-Packard’s national Safety Manager before starting his international consulting business, "People Powered Leadership, LLC", which specialized in employee safety / risk-management.  He co-authored books with E. Scott Geller about business and work motivation, including, The Courage Factor, When No One's Watching, and The Motivation to Actually Care.

In his second year as ACB President (2012-13) Ace told us, "Just as early explorers needed a guiding star to survive, so do modern organizations – including fraternal chapters!"

In that same year, Ace designed and installed a chapter-management model he named "Leading By Values" to address the challenges each ACB faces in remotely managing a geographically-isolated chapter.  He noted there are few local alumni to provide in-person guidance and coaching, and our members come to us with little-to-no independent life experience.  

The purpose of this newsletter article is relevant to future chapter management, by leaving a record of this model for future alumni-and-chapter leaders to consider, a starting-point, for their design of future management systems for responsible and effective undergraduate self-governance.

The following are Ace's own words from his Introduction to the "Leading By Values" pamphlet he authored and distributed to attending chapters at the 2013 National Convention in Phoenix:
"Through joint discussions, the (undergraduate) chapter debated, and finally chose, a set of core values it wanted to live-by, both in chapter governance and personal conduct.  Conduct, decisions, and actions are the true test of owning the values – the true character of an organization.
A values-based model was chosen for other reasons.  Various forms of traditional top-down command-and-control type management by prior ACB’s had not proven adequately successful.  The chapter drifted, morphed, and was in-and-out of various troubles with its internal operations, campus, and National.  This behavior was inconsistent with excellence and our chapter and national goals.
We felt that an important component of a successful leadership model would be that our Actives make good decisions on their own - even when no one was watching.  Our chapter and host university are located in a small town that is geographically isolated and difficult for our alumni to travel to.  Because our young men must govern without an alumni group regularly present, we chose a model which provided points-of-guidance.  These are values, and because our Actives co-created them with ACB, we felt our men would follow them due to their buy-in.  We felt that such a system would reduce risk to our chapter and help our men grow.
We are finding that our Actives have a much higher commitment, whether alumni are present or not, to the chapter’s purpose, values, supportive behaviors, and rules - because they helped to design them.  Previously, chapter compliance with alumni-developed rules was largely limited to when alumni leaders were present.

Alumni of our earlier decades frequently told ACB that, as students, they pledged our chapter because its men lived by “High Ideals.”  Our older alumni wanted our chapter to return to, and be known for, this practice.  They couldn’t always define “High Ideals” but knew they had them.  In the books Built to Last and Good to Great, Jim Collins makes it clear the ideals (values) of any organization must be explicit and integrated in the behavior of the individuals across the organization.

Our “Leading By Values” model is based on studies, research, and principles brought out in Jim Collins’ books.  My ACB’s approach in coaching our Active chapter leadership has strongly drawn from the principles of “servant leadership” by Robert Greenleaf.

Our objective in creating this booklet is not to be disruptive, disrespectful, nor rebellious.  We love our fraternity and would like to see us truly be the best Fraternity in the nation.  By best we don’t necessarily mean by size - but rather in size-of-impact.  To us, size-of-impact means the behaviors that accelerate our contributions to our brotherhood, host university, community, and country.

We love Delta Sigma Phi.  The fraternity experience has truly made us better men and enriched our lives.  Delta Sigma Phi is a family.  To our brothers, to our family, we ask you to read Leading By Values."
From the 2nd Edition of the Leading By Values case study, in February 2014, Ace reported the core values our undergrads chose to guide their group-decision-making:

"The undergraduate brothers of Epsilon Rho, after much debate, chose the following five core values.  The discussions themselves were valuable to the growth of our men.

· Leadership

· Brotherhood

· Traditions / Rituals

· Professionalism

· Pride / Honor"
Certainly some undergraduate members of early 2014 gravely and deeply disappointed all of us with their personal conduct associated with drugs, which led to campus-disaffiliation and loss of fraternal charter.  Nonetheless, when Ace's model was fully integrated and embraced by the chapter's Executive Board and membership, positive first-of-its-kind results were achieved.  Here are some examples in the "post-drug-raid" period while the chapter continued to operate:
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The Leading By Values model will be stored on the Alumni Association's web site, www.SLOYITBOS.com, on the page "Newsletters & Reports", under the heading "Special Reports".
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On behalf of all brothers, your Alumni Association sent Ace's widow this flower arrangement.  Due to the Pandemic, she says there cannot be a service at this time, and asks that you give to either of Bob's favorite groups to support - DSP or to help homeless vets.  Thank you Ace for all you gave to our Brotherhood. 
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ACB VP-Property Reports On Condition Of Our Facility In SLO,
         By Chapter VP-Property Bill FUBAR Bradley, F'63

The outward appearance of our chapter house has changed with the removal and safe keeping of memorabilia and storage of the outward indications that 244 California Blvd is the home of DSP.  Our Greek letters, the "YITBOS" from the gate and the "Delta Sigma Phi" front entry sign have all been preserved and stored for our future use upon re-occupation.  
[image: image32.png]


[image: image33.png]



The entire house, inside and out, has been repainted and, with some financial sharing with Kappa Kappa Gamma, the kitchen has been upgraded to the standards of their hired chef and the SLO county health department.  Also, with contributions from KKG, the front yard and entry has been repaired, upgraded and replanted.  
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Several drainage problems have been rectified including the installation of a French drain to prevent the flooding of the Nile in winter.  The installation of hard surface flooring has begun in the suites and will be completed before end-of-the-year.  Summer break will afford us the opportunity to fumigate the structure as there is a definite termite infestation.  Availability of funds permitting, the driveway and parking lot will be seal-coated.

We can fully expect Kappa Kappa Gamma, for their part, to maintain the property as respectful tenants. 

YITBOS, Fubar
(Editor's Note:  Our Alumni Association recently designated FUBAR and his lovely wife Jacqueline as "Alumni Couple of the Year" for their many years of unselfish service to DSP.  They are being sent a modest gift of a "dinner out.")
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This Year's Reunion Cancelled - Spring ACB Meeting Held Using Zoom
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Due to the state restrictions associated with the coronavirus, our April 23-26, 2020, alumni reunion in SLO was cancelled.  Our ACB meeting was still held on April 25th, though virtually, using Zoom.  
A highly detailed financial presentation was made by ACB Treasurer Chris "Blue" Hardy, CPA, F'05.  In summary, he says all the short-term bridge-loans have been repaid, the significant investment which was required in the facility is completed, and that ACB has begun to rebuild its bank account.  
When meeting minutes are available they will be posted on the alumni web site on the page "Newsletters & Reports", in the section "ACB Minutes".  No auditory recording was made.
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Our Alumni Attend National's First "Grand Chapter" Webinar On May 17th
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On May 17, 2020, our National Fraternity held its first-ever on-line "Grand Chapter" webinar meeting hosted by our Executive Director Phil Rodriguez.  
Over 100 chapters were represented, and Epsilon Rho distinguished itself as having the most alumni registered for the call of any chapter - 55 alumni of the 850 who registered!  Well done brothers!  This reinforces to National our support for a restarted chapter in SLO!  
This meeting was recorded; you can listen to it and get the latest National news!  Go to the National Fraternity's web site at www.DeltaSig.org.  A link to the recording is posted inside the top-left photo on the home page!
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Committee Authorized To Study Best Practices And Restart Experiences Of Other Chapters
During our Spring "Zoom" ACB meeting, your Editor requested permission to create, staff, and chair an ad hoc committee, and was granted permission to do so.  The objective of the committee is to canvas other chapters, and bring back to Epsilon Rho, the best practices of leading chapters, and the experiences of restarted chapters.  In this way our alumni officers and policy-makers can consider which of our own former best practices, and those of other leading chapters, to draw upon in developing a future undergraduate program.
If you are interested in participating, please contact committee chair Chris Yabut Patterson, W'73, at cpatterson76@outlook.com.
The Importance Of Attending Our July 2021 National Convention In LA
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Many of your Epsilon Rho Brothers who have attended a recent National Fraternity Convention share their reasons why we should all attend the next Convention, July 8-10, 2021, in LA.  In their own voices, with thanks for their independent contributions, here is their message to us.
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Photo:  July 20, 2015, at Convention in New Orleans, Epsilon Rho undergrads and alumni, with best-in-Fraternity award for recruitment.  

Back row, left-to-right:  Ramez "Consuela" Ibrahim, F'13; Dallan Borboa; Eric "Goat" Winkler, S'13: Bill "FUBAR" Bradley, F'63; Jim "Lurch" Larson, W'72; Tom "Burgundy" Nork, S'13; Chris "Yabut" Patterson, W'73; Bob "HOTS" Papazian, S'73; Wayne "Dizzy" Kendrick, F'72; and Dan Crozier.

Front row, left-to-right:  Jonathan "Peabody" Monfort, F'81, Noel "Bull" Shutt, F'69.

Brother Wayne "Dizzy" Kendrick, F'72:
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The most compelling reason to attend is to support Lurch as the outgoing National President and represent Epsilon Rho.  Meet and bond with brothers from the other 100+ chapters.  Learn about the history of our great fraternity, share experiences and have fun.

(Photo - left:  2019 Convention, Kansas City, Lurch addressing luncheon)
Brother Bill "FUBAR" Bradley, F'63:
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Now is the time for all good, bad and ugly Brothers of the 50's and 60's to come to the aid of the 2021 DSP Convention in Los Angeles.  Bring your "Spirit of the Ages" and share the Bond of 1134 Palm.  Call up a Brother or two; oh hell, call every Brother you remember of your era and come join the camaraderie and renewal that will doubtlessly come to you and them.
(Photo:  FUBAR and Jackie, 2019 Convention, Kansas City)
Brother Noel "Bull" Shutt, F'69:
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Discover the universality of Delta Sigs from across the nation!  This includes wonderful new friends from all walks of life, and from decades of good men bonding together in the Ideals of Delta Sigma Phi.  Learn about DSP history and how each Delta Sig contributes to the success of our motto “Better Men - Better Lives.”  Learn about the role you fill by being a participating alumnus.  Be part of Epsilon Rho history by celebrating and honoring Lurch, our National President, as he concludes his two terms of office and passes the gavel to the next President at the end of Convention!
(Photo:  Bond Eternal Ceremony - held at each Convention)

Brother Jonathan "Peabody" Monfort, F'81:
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Why join in the fun at National Convention?  Re-invigorate yourself with the core ideals of the Fraternity and meet like-minded undergraduates and alumni.  See the high level of talented undergraduates and alumni that make up the Fraternity Network from across the Nation --you will be astounded.  See how the National Fraternity and Foundation support our young men today with academies, educational opportunities, scholarships, and more!
(Photo - above:  Undergraduate brothers representing their chapter at Convention)
Brother Roland "Solo" Yates, F'73:
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I always wondered why a local experience as personal as living together, could benefit from a National gathering, until I attended my first convention.  I suppose it was like a lone hiker finally finding a group of other hikers on the same trail and feeling like you were not alone anymore.  I have attended five conventions, mostly because I could, but also with a sense of curiosity.  I was curious how many different chapters created THEIR brotherhood on different campuses, in different parts of the US, and with different challenges.  I talked to brothers from small chapters (13 members) to large chapters (160 members).  There are chapters with no fraternity houses and others where the chapter house is owned by the University.  Old and new, young and old, it was great to see how we all fit together.  There were Colonies and seasoned chapters there.  For a few days, in one place, we gather to create and renew friendships. I especially enjoy talking to the Past Presidents and Executive Directors to get a perspective as to the Fraternity in a National context.  As I age, I change my overall perspective.   I enjoy listening (and contributing) to a National discussion.  It’s very enriching.

(Photo - above:  Convention banquet with award presentations to outstanding chapters)
Brother John "Cleat" Lester, W'72:
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Convention is an opportunity to give back to the fraternity that has given so much to us by providing life-long brotherhood and friendship.  It is a chance to support our National President, Epsilon Rho's Jim Larson, as he leads Delta Sigma Phi and the Greek system through difficult times.  Re-acquaint yourself with the ritual and traditions that are the foundation of our fraternity.

(Photo - left:  Socializing after a meeting and discussing the day)

Brother Scott "Stub" Morlan, W'71:
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Going to the fraternity convention gives one a better understanding of the National Fraternity's efforts and perspective - great learning, and it’s a lot of fun!

(Photo - left:  The "In Convention", brothers-only, business meeting at Convention)
Brother Tom "Woody" Brooks, W'73:
Epsilon Rho is hoping for a big alumni turnout for 2021 National Convention which will be held in our backyard - in Los Angeles.  A large alumni turnout will go a long way in showing National that there is a strong, committed alumni base that is in support of getting DSP back on campus in SLO.  My prior attendance at National conventions with my wife has been very enjoyable.  I was especially impressed with all the programs, LAMP for example, that National has created to support the undergraduate members.  Please consider coming, you will have a great time and be benefiting Epsilon Rho which has directly impacted all of our lives in a positive way.
(Photo - above:  Wives and sweethearts of brothers at Convention have more fun then the men!  In this photo they show-off the silk scarves they made at a crafts workshop)
Brother Mike "Snidley" Ivy, S'71:
The National convention is an eye-opener as far as the meaning of Delta Sigma Phi.  The history learned at the convention is ten-fold what we learned at the chapter level.  I was dumbfounded to learn that our chapter seems to be the only one that calls their brothers by their nicknames.  No one else at the convention seem to use their nicknames.  As "Lurch" is the outgoing President at the next National convention, we should all be there to show our support for him and represent our chapter - especially since it's in our home state.
(Photo - left:  Lurch and Greta at the 2019 Kansas City Convention)
Brother Jim "Ozzie" Nelson, F'71:

Attending the convention provides you with the opportunity to witness the accolades being heaped upon fellow EP brothers.  It is nice to know the hard work by Lurch, Yabut and others is being recognized by the National organization and other chapters.

(Photo - left:  Yabut, honored with National's Herbert Award at 2017 Baltimore Convention, is surrounded by his Epsilon Rho brothers)  
Brother Bob "HOTS" Papazian, S'73:

YITBOS means nothing without the memorable experiences that bond us to our brothers.  Please join us at the convention in 2021. Come to learn, come to honor those that came before you, and come to help us connect pathways to our future brothers.


Save These Dates:  Reunion and Convention
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  Save The Date - REUNION

Our Epsilon Rho reunion is only 11 months away!  Mark your calendar:  Thursday, April 22 to Sunday April 25, 2021, San Luis Obispo!  Make this a class reunion too!
Thursday, April 22, 2021:   Golf & BBQ/Party
Golf practice-round in Nipomo - followed by the big garage-party and BBQ for golfers & non-golfers at W'72 TA and Donna's home in Nipomo.  Address:  1050 La Serenata Way / TA: 805-550-2459

Golf:   Mike "Harpo" Roanhaus, S'70:  Mike.Roanhaus@gmail.com / 650-465-5930.

Garage Party:   Ben "Coco" Parcasio, S'74:  benqparcasio@gmail.com / 831-206-5536

Nipomo-Area Housing: Bob "HOTS" Papazian, S'73:  bobpapazian@comcast.net / 559-307-4601
Friday, April 23:  DSP Charity Golf Tournament in Nipomo
Golf:  Mike "Harpo" Roanhaus, S'70:  Mike.Roanhaus@gmail.com / 650-465-5930.

Tournament Sponsorships:  Jim "Lurch" Larson, W'72:  jwlarson2@hotmail.com / 847-309-0596.  Our tournament raises funds for future DSP undergraduate scholarships.

Two Saturday Events

ACB Meeting

Saturday, 9 a.m. to noon, at a location to be determined (not at 244).
This is an election-year ACB meeting.

Alumni Dinner-Dance
Saturday Evening, April 24, 2021, at Madonna Inn
We will be downstairs in the Wine Cellar.  We will have a great band and we've added an extra hour to allow more dancing!  Cocktails at 5:30 p.m. / dressy-casual to formal attire.

When we get closer to reunion - RSVP and prepayment and entree selection will be required to your hosts Yabut and Carol Patterson.  CPatterson76@outlook.com, Home 530-677-5590 / Cell 530-941-3986.  Contact us if interested!

Our DSP dinner-dance funds our philanthropic Poly P Scholarship for first-year students, now in its 9th year.  Please contact Yabut if you can donate something to the auction table or become a Scholarship Patron!  CPatterson76@outlook.com.
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  Save The Date:  CONVENTION
Our National Fraternity's Convention occurs every two years - in odd-numbered years.  The past five Conventions have been in St. Louis (2011), Phoenix (2013), New Orleans (2015), Baltimore (2017), and Kansas City (2019).  
Our next Convention will be Thursday, July 8, to Saturday, July 10 , 2021, in LA. 
Monitor our National Fraternity's website at www.DeltaSig.org for registration details.

Our chapter's Past-President Lurch, now in the last part of his second-and-final term as National Fraternity President, has three reasons for you to attend this Convention!  

[image: image3.png]


  To have fun with our chapter brothers reliving the joys associated with our brotherhood from days gone by! 
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  To meet some really great alumni from other chapters and actually see and hear our younger undergrad brothers, knowing that they will build the next hundred years of Delta Sigma Phi!
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  And to get the Fez by completing the final leg of our fraternity journey, returning to Convention and therefore becoming a Pilgrim!

Save The Following DSP Contact Information For Future Reference
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  AA - Alumni Association

Epsilon Rho's Alumni Website:  www.SLOYITBOS.com.
Past Alumni Newsletters:  www.CPDSPNewsletters.com

DSP's Alumni-Funded Philanthropic Poly P Scholarship:  www.PolyPScholarship.com

For day-to-day operations such as web site, directory updates, newsletters, reunion, or convention questions please contact Chris Yabut Patterson, W'73, CPatterson76@outlook.com or 530-941-3986.  For policy issues or financial donations please contact Ray Mumbles Calande, W'74, at raysdspaccnt@att.net.  
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  ACB - Alumni Corporation Board

Please direct all questions to Jonathan Peabody Monfort, F'81, at jonathanmonfort@yahoo.com.

How You Can Help

Brothers, this is Yabut with my personal view on our situation - and how you can help.
IT TAKES A PARTNERSHIP:  For a chapter to be restarted, then endure, and then succeed in today's complex and inter-related world - it takes a partnership between a host University, the student body, IFC, host community, our National Fraternity, our alumni leaders, our alumni-at-large, and undergraduate members.
RUN-UP:  We are on the run-up to our National Fraternity securing an agreement with Cal Poly, doing "advance work", and then investing about $100,000 in restarting our chapter.  
ONLY A LITTLE LEAD-TIME LEFT:  We have only a little lead-time left to find and gather our Epsilon Rho alumni into an organized advocacy group for chapter restart.

MISSING UPPER CLASSMEN:  Our organized alumni base must be the missing upper-classmen, and provide needed program advisors via ACB / AA / CCAB.

THE GAP:  Once initiated, the founding class faces a competitive gap.  They must successfully fulfill many operational requirements, including initiating three subsequent classes, prior to receiving National permission to occupy the chapter house.  


AA EXISTS TO:  AA (Alumni Assn.) exists to serve our alumni, chapter, and support our ACB and Fraternity.  We are 100% alumni-funded and all-volunteer!  We pay for memorabilia storage in SLO, newsletters, the alumni web site, directory - and we are trying to create a fund to assist future young brothers establish our new chapter.
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  FIRST, please join AA with your $20 annual dues to grow our alumni base - and our voice with National.
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  Please add a donation to help cover our $2,500 annual storage cost and build a fund to help young brothers establish the new chapter.  

Give By Snail Mail:  Make Your Check Payable To:  DSP EP Alum Assn.

Mail It To:  Mr. Ray Calande (Mumbles, W’74) @ 1384 Rue Avati, San Jose, CA 95131

Give Electronically:  Go to PayPal.com, follow instructions, and give to:  dsp_at_calpoly@
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  Then, please update your contact info in the alumni directory on our alumni web site at www.SLOYITBOS.com.  Help us keep you in-the-loop - and promote our unique bond-of-brotherhood!  YITBOS
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